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The City of New York

Manhattan Community Board 8
Youth & Education Committee Meeting

NY Blood Center, 310 East 67th Street, Auditorium
October 11, 2011 at 7:00 PM

Community Board Members (Present):, Jim Clynes, A Scott Falk, Ed Hartzog, Jonathan Horn, Hattie Quarnstrom, Judy Schneider, M. Barry Schneider, Debbie Teitelbaum
Community Board Members (Excused): Lori Bores, Sarah Chu, Deidre Breslin, George Fuchs, Lorraine Johnson, Community Board Public Members (Excused): Michael Hoffman, Sophia James
A. Introductions

Introductions by the chairs of the board members present and Jennifer Greenblatt,  the Family Advocate for the Department of Education (DOE) for District 2.
B. Request for Play Street for Our Lady of Good Council School Bldg (OLGC) at 323 East 91st Street between 1st and 2nd Avenues for 10:30 am to 12:45pm on school days. (Joint with Transportation Committee)

Lauren Miller, teacher at PS 51, made the request on behalf of the principal; Jill Novenski spoke on behalf of the parents.  They stated for the two years that they will be at the school physical recreation will be a problem for their children as there is no play yard or anywhere in the school to have physical education.  Obesity and weight problems have been a challenge for this student population. They really need some time to play in the fresh air of the UES. A member of the public noted that  91st between 2nd and 3rd is already closed off permanently for a play street.  Therefore this block does not get much vehicular traffic. The board members passed the following resolution:
WHEREAS the Our Lady of Good Council School Building (OLGC) is located at 323 East 91st Street, and 

WHEREAS this building was formerly occupied by PS 151 and is currently occupied by PS 51 and will be the future home of a new elementary school located in Community District 8, and 

WHEREAS there is there is no outdoor play yard or roof area available for the Kindergarten through 5th Grades occupying the OLGC building, and 

WHEREAS outdoor physical activity an important component of a complete educational experience, providing essential healthful benefits to the students, 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED Community Board 8 requests that the Department of Transportation close East 91st Street, between First and Second Avenue, from 10:30 am to 1 pm on school days, as a play street for the school children in the OLGC School Building. 
Vote: 7-0-0 (Yes: Clynes, Falk, Horn, Quarnstrom, J Schneider, MB Schneider, Teitelbaum)

C. Report and Discussion of proposed DOE re-zoning plan for PS 151, 158 and 290.
Background information before hearing from the community:

· CB8 passed a resolution last year requesting the Community Education Council District 2 (CEC) and the DOE to make the OLGC a permanent school in our district. But until the DOE needed a space for PS 51, this did not become a reality.  This resulted in starting the re-zoning process all over for the third year in a row. Also DOE felt there was still a need to further re-zoning of PS 290, as it had a Wait List of 64 Students in June.

· We then introduced the Community Education Council members Simon Miller and Elizabeth Weiss who were present to hear what the community had to say. The CEC’s role in the zoning process is to gather information and then to make a decision to approve or disapprove the proposal received from the DOE based on community input and their research. The DOE would like to have the process completed by December so that the new zones would be ready for intake in Jan. 2012.  Intake is when parents go to their zoned school with the necessary documents to sign up their children for September, 2012—formal registration is when the parents go with their child and that follows later on.

· We would like to review two major points of testimony given at the formal CEC hearing on October 6th at PS 158, before hearing additional comments:

· First the question was asked: How you can approve a re-zoning plan without knowing how the vacant space in PS 158 will be used.  This will be the next item discussed on the agenda.
· Second major points were made by the parents as well as by the  principal of PS 290, Sharon Hill.  To summarize,  Principal Hill said: “As a principal when I think of student enrollment it’s not only whether or not there are enough seats,” she said. “Equally important is not having enough students—and the loss of funding that brings. The new re-zoning takes roughly 9 blocks from their existing district. I had to cut arts, professional development and intervention services due to budget constraints.  The budget cuts this year have been disastrous.  My fear is the viability of the school will be impacted, "  Hill said of the proposed re-zoning she pleaded with the DOE to leave the blocks from E 84 to 86th between York and Lexington Avenues in PS 290 zone. The Wait List was exhausted by the first week of school, Hill said. She believes that will be the trend for the future.
In addition she stated that what we need for the Upper East Side is not another elementary school but a Middle School. She also thought that expanding the areas Gifted &Talented programs would help alleviate the strain and stress on PS 290 Wait List. (We want to thank Amy Zimmer of DNA/info for letting us use her concise write up as it occurred at the hearing.)
· Now, we would like to hear from those that were not able to attend the hearing to testify.  Your comments will be passed on to the CECD2/DOE in writing.  Please line up at the microphone; state your name and please limit your comments to 2 minutes.
· Alex Pustilnik stated the wait list was cleared and that was not a valid reason to re-zone PS 290.
· Amy Rabinowitz asked that it be left alone and see how the current zoning works for a while and concentrate on the middle school issue. The issue of how the DOE funds schools is a problem and small class size results in bigger budget cuts for the school. (A considerable amount of time was spent on a general discussion of funding of schools.)
· George James stated that the DOE needed to consider safety issues at PS 290; the building is over 100 years old and the facility needs updating

· Andy Lachman stated that the figures he put together show a possible trend; his major point was that we need thorough data analysis and projections to determine what future enrollment will be and where the line should be drawn to best serve all the students in Community District 8.  Based on data DOE supplied previously, there are an average of 880 children enrolled in the lower grades (k-2) and only 700 in the upper grades (3, 4, 5). If there is no growth and enrollment stays static by the time the current K class reaches 5th grade there will be almost 5,300 K-5 students, the new capacity will only bring the UES up to around 4,000 seats. Again this just shows likely scenario using the DOE data that is allegedly true.  As stated, DOE needs to do some homework and not just draw lines because they think they are right.  There are several questions that must be answered to determine where the line should be and the type of school that should occupy OLGC. No one opinion should sway the debate unless it is backed up by solid data. At this point no one can say accurately what the enrollment will be in each zone next year or beyond.
· Alan Cohen stated that the expenses of the school are not linear and how money is allocated needs to be looked at.

· Flavia Danese stated if the school (PS 290) looses 50 children then all the children enrolled at the school loose when it comes to budgeting and special classes. With the school having less to offer the children, the parents will stop sending their children to the school. They are now having Physical Education in the cafeteria
D. Discussion of utilization of future vacant space at PS 158.   
· We have heard many suggestions for the use of the vacant space at PS 158 in September, 2012.  We know the community has stated very clearly at past CEC hearings that it does not want to have a 1,200 seat elementary school, or another elementary school co-located in the building.  So we are here to discuss what the community does want.   The most common suggestion is a Middle School.  We have received emails from parents and PTA’s who could not attend tonight stating that they wish to see the vacant school space become a Middle School. 

· Other statements from the community centered specifically on how the Middle School space should be used. There were generally two schools of thought: G&T and General Education.  Then there were general comments:
General Comments:
· Parents said the Principal of PS 158 wants a middle school in the building and believes it would be a good fit.

· From an operational perspective, PS158 works better with a Middle School in the vacant space, as they can see from currently having two Elementary Schools in the same building.

· Many people said the upper two floors of PS 158 desperately need repairs, along with deciding what students would be using the space.

· The demand is rising for children who want to go to neighborhood Middle Schools. 

· We have only two Middle Schools in Community District 8 and the nearest other schools are too far.

· Parents are generally worried about the number and quality of the Middle Schools in our system; this does not seem to be true for the Elementary and High Schools.

· Many parents spoke out that there really is not sufficient data today to decide what type of Middle School this should be.General Education or G&T Seats:
· A great many parents spoke out for General Education seats, as this is what the majority of students in the district will qualify for.
· Parents felt there should be no barriers for entry.

· Parents felt there should be equal opportunities for all students regardless of whether they are General Education or G&T.
· As an extension of the Lower Lab (LL) school and how that would be a good fit with PS 158.  It would only take up 40 % of the space and the other 60 % would be opened to other G&T students
· If it were an extension of LL seats they could be up and running much faster than if it was a different type of Middle School. It would be the “kernel” of a new school.

· If LL were expanded it would help the overcrowding in East Side Middle School, which is now carving up part of its cafeteria to become a classroom.

· The question was asked if this were to be a Middle school for Lower Lab—would it be necessary for students from LL transferring into the Middle School to take entrance examinations. Jennifer Greenblatt is trying to get us an answer to this question.

· Some parents believe the demographics of the UES are that there needs to be more G&T schools.
NOTE: Due to a malfunction of the tape recorder, we do not have the names of all the people who made the above comments.
· When all the discussion was over  the chairs asked for a show of hands from those in the room who thought the available space at PS 158 should be converted to a Middle School of some sort.  There was 100% agreement on this issue.  We had 128 people sign-in for the meeting but not everyone in attendance signed in.
· The following resolution was passed by the board members:

WHEREAS PS 158, the Bayard Taylor School at 1458 York Avenue, has for a number of years, accommodated the East Side Middle School located on the upper floors of the building, and

WHEREAS PS 158 presently has PS 267 elementary school temporarily located in their building until September 2012, and 

WHEREAS PS 158 will have vacant school capacity in September 2012, and 

WHEREAS the increasing elementary-school student population in the UES over the last several years has resulted in a substantial increase in Kindergarten classes in Community District 8, and

WHEREAS this wave of students will reach middle school soon and because a growing population of students remain in the City and in the UES public school system, there is a need to increase middle school capacity, and

WHEREAS there are already signs of overcrowding in the existing Upper East Side Middle Schools, and
WHEREAS the community has strongly expressed that PS 158 should not be a 1,200 seat elementary school, which would strain the facilities available to the students, such as the cafeterias, narrow hallways, cluster rooms,  etc., and

WHEREAS the Community does not favor co-locating another elementary school in this building, as additional K-5 aged students would  exacerbate the aforementioned strain on facilities,  and

WHEREAS Wagner Middle School and East Side Middle School are the only middle schools located in CD 8, and

WHEREAS the closest East Side Middle Schools outside Community District 8 are located in the East 20’s. and 

WHEREAS PS 158 had compatibly housed the East Side Middle school before its move to their new location, and

WHEREAS the East Side Middle school co-location was suited to PS 158 because the middle school used the facility in a different manner than would an elementary school, such as allowing students to leave the building for lunch, 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED Community Board 8 requests that the Department of Education (DOE) dedicate the vacant space in PS 158 once again to a Middle School, respecting the wishes of a great many members of the community, and 

THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the DOE include the Community Education Council District 2 (CECD2) in holding hearings for community input to determine the type of program to be located there, and

THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the CECD2 make this recommendation to the DOE before the CECD2 decides on the current zoning plan for Community District 8, so that both can make an informed decision knowing the number of Kindergarten seats planned for PS 158, and

THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED Community Board 8 recommends this change occur in time for the September 2012 school year, and


Vote: 7-0-0 (Yes: Clynes, Hartzog, Horn, Quarnstrom, J Schneider, MB Schneider, Teitelbaum)
E. High School Application Procedures
· The Community Board 8 website has all the information listed at CB8M.COM.  Go to Committees on menu bar and scroll down to Youth & Education. Click on that and scroll down to Community Update and you will find:
· HS Admissions:  Where do I start

· HS Admissions:  Frequently Asked Questions

· HS Admissions Calendar
F. Future Meeting Dates:  

· November 14th:  Items for discussion

· Updates on re-zoning process

· Updates on PS 158   

· December 12: Items for discussion

G. New/Old Business
· Some incorrect statements were made at the CEC Hearing on October 6th about PS 217 Kindergartens on RI.  All Kindergarten children have seats.  There is no wait list. 
· Pre-K does have 5 children on their Wait List at the moment.  They have a morning and afternoon session with 18 children in each and it is filled.

· We had a general discussion of Pre-K. There are four schools located in CD8 that offer Pre-K.  They are PS 217, 158 (which has two sections, cut back from three) and Ella Baker in Julia Richman Complex and PS 198. 
Since there was some confusion at the meeting about Pre-K at PS 198, we spoke with the Parent Coordinator, Danielle Festa,  after the meeting and she informed us of the following: they have two sections of full day Universal Pre-K, cut back from three last year. One section is ICT.  The seats are selected by lottery for the District 2 zone, but the children in the school zone have first preference. Applications were available in March this year and selection was made in June.

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned.

James G. Clynes and Judith E. Schneider

Co-Chairs Youth and Education Committee
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